July 15, 2008
City of Eden, N. C.

Minutes of the regular July 15, 2008 meeting of the City Council, City of Eden:


CITY OF EDEN, N. C.

The regular meeting of the City Council, City of Eden, was held on Tuesday, July 15, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council Chambers, 308 E. Stadium Drive. Those present for the meeting were as follows: 

Mayor:                                      
John E. Grogan

Mayor Pro Tem:               
Wayne Tuggle, Sr.

Council Members:                 
Donna Turner


                                                  
Darryl Carter


Jerry Epps

                                             (absent)
Christine Myott


Jim Burnette


Jerry Ellis

City Manager:                     
Brad Corcoran

City Clerk:                                  
Sheralene Thompson

City Attorney:                           
Tom Medlin

Representatives from Departments:

Representatives from News Media:
Lisa Doss, Eden’s Own Journal, 


Heather Smith, Eden Daily News

MEETING CONVENED:

Mayor Grogan called the regular meeting of the Eden City Council to order and welcomed those in attendance. He explained that the Council meets the third Tuesday of each month at 7:30 p.m. and works from a prepared agenda; however, time would be set aside for business not on the printed agenda.  
INVOCATION:

Pastor Steve Martin, Leaksville United Methodist Church, gave the invocation followed by the Pledge of Allegiance led by Fire Chief Doug Cline.  

SET MEETING AGENDA:

Before setting the meeting agenda, Mayor Grogan recognized County Commissioner, Bobby Stanley.  
A motion was made by Council Member Ellis seconded by Council Member Burnette that the meeting agenda be approved.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 

PUBLIC HEARINGS:
(a)   Consideration of a zoning text amendment request and ordinance to amend Section 11.24(a) to permit additional square footage in accessory structures in the Residential-Suburban district.  Request submitted by the Eden City Council.  ZONING CASE Z-08-04. 
The city has received a request for a zoning text amendment to amend Section 11.24(a) of the City of Eden Zoning Ordinance to permit additional square footage in accessory structures in the Residential-Suburban district.  

The Planning and Inspections Department recommends approval of the text amendment request.   At their June regular meeting, the Planning Board voted to recommend that the City Council approve this request.
Mayor Grogan called for a public hearing and asked Mrs. Kelly Stultz, Director of Planning & Inspections, for her report. 

Mrs. Stultz explained that the request is to amend the maximum amount of square footage permitted for accessory structures in the Residential-Suburban zoning district for parcels with official farm numbers.  The R-S district is designed for rural residential and agricultural uses.  The unlimited square footage of accessory structures based upon the farm number of the tract or parcel would provide for equipment storage and barns and other structures generally associated with agricultural uses.
Right now, as many other cities do, we have limitations on accessory structures in all of our residential districts.  Those are there to regulate lot coverage, fire issues, zoning issues and to prevent businesses from being run.  That is a very traditional way that most cities handle it.  

She explained that as they listened to their future ETJ residents speak a couple of months ago; she realized they needed to take a look at this district.  She explained that they decided that for a real farm operation, someone with a farm number that was doing that as a business and it was their livelihood, their regulations might limit that ability with their maximum allowable accessory structures.  She explained that they would like to recommend that the City Council amend the ordinance such that if someone has an official farm number that those regulations not be applied and they would be able to have an unlimited amount of square footage of accessory structure, but they would still have to meet all the codes.

Mayor Grogan asked if anyone was present who wished to make comments in favor or in opposition.   As no one came forward, Mayor Grogan called the public hearing closed.  
A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Carter to amend the        zoning text and ordinance amending Section 11.24(a) to permit additional square footage in accessory structures in the Residential-Suburban district.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REQUESTS AND PETITIONS OF CITIZENS:
No one spoke at this time.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
No Unfinished Business was scheduled.
NEW BUSINESS:   

(a) Request to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 110 Primitive Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  
The City Council was given a section of the Human Habitation Standards Ordinance relating to the steps to be taken when an owner fails to comply with an order to repair or demolish and a copy of the Complaint and Notice of Hearing Before Housing Inspector Under Housing Code which sets out the violations.  The City of Eden Human Habitation Standards Ordinance and the enabling legislation permit the City Council, upon adoption of an Ordinance, to order the repair or demolition of the structure.  An estimate for the demolition of the structure on this property is $2,300.00.  Once the demolition is done at the City’s expense, actions can be taken to recoup the funds in the same manner as the collection of special assessments.

The request was to adopt an Ordinance for the demolition of the subject property.

Mrs. Stultz explained that last month there had been a great deal of discussion about this structure.  She noted that the house was located directly behind Church Street Station on Primitive Street.  She stated that she understood that there had been some negotiations between the current owner of the house and the owner of the restaurant, that there was a sale contract and they intend to file the paperwork as part of the closing to have it burned.  She presented a few slides of the property and added that when they began the case, there were people, including small children living in this house.  The house was not reparable and the staff believed that an order from the City Council would be the best possible thing to do so that if the deal falls through the city could go ahead and demolish this house and take it out of that neighborhood.
Council Member Tuggle commented that he and Council Member Burnette had been to that house a couple of times and had talked with neighbors and it would be a nice thing for the neighborhood to get rid of it.  
Council Member Burnette stated that she had said that negotiations were underway for changing the property ownership to which Mrs. Stultz replied that they had received a call that there was a contract to purchase and part of that includes the current owner paying the fee to the fire department to burn it, however if that falls through they did not want to wait.

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Burnette to adopt an ordinance for the demolition of a structure at 110 Primitive Street under the City of Eden Human Habitation Ordinance.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
REPORTS FROM STAFF:
A. Monthly Financial Report 

Financial Report
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Ellis to approve the monthly finance report.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion. 

B. Finance & Human Resources - No Report
C. Environmental Services 

2008 Drought Update


Governor Easley has continued to campaign that we are in the midst of a major drought and that all North 
Carolinians must conserve water.  Our Governor is right.  The rainfall we have received this year has continued to 
be below normal.  The rainfall has not been sufficient to saturate the ground and recharge the ground water.  The 
groundwater reserves that flow from springs and wells are not providing normal outputs to maintain normal creek 
and river flows.  Water flows in the Dan and Smith Rivers here in Eden have continued to remain well below 
normal since the spring of 2007.  These rivers have risen this winter and spring with each rain event, but they have 
rapidly returned to base flows that were well below normal.  Because our Raw Water Intake is the run-of-the-river 
type, we are dependent on the depth and flow in the river to get our water.  This dependence on the river depth has 
created our need for the Supplemental Pumping Project at the Raw Water Pump Station.  Once this project is 
completed, we will be pump water from the deeper center channel of the river.  This will make our water system 
very drought resistance.  This project complies with the Governor’s desire to make North Carolina water needs 
less vulnerable to drought. 


This year the Dan and Smith Rivers flows have remained adequate for our water demand thus far.  August is 
typically our driest month and if rainfall continues to be sporadic, it could be our biggest challenge.  Our 
Supplemental Pumping Project is now well under way.  Construction on the riverbank is coming along fast and 
most of the concrete placements are now complete.  If the rainfall should taper off and our situation does turn dire 
in August with an extremely low river level, we can quickly make the pumping project operational on a temporary 
basis.  We have planned and worked with our contractors to have a contingency plan in place so that we will have 
water if the river gets down to a critical level for the Raw water Pump Station.  The project should be past the half 
waypoint by June 21.

Mr. Terry Shelton, Superintendent of Water Filtration, gave a PowerPoint presentation of the 2008 Drought Update.  A copy of this presentation is on file in the Office of the City Clerk.
Mr. Shelton’s presentation showed some of the excavation when they were cutting into the river bank in order to make a place for the permanent concrete bench.  He explained that some of the piping that existed from that raw water pump station had to be moved to get it out from under their concrete bench and this was a trench that was dug to move the sand trap line.
He also showed a picture of the screens in the river and the forms where the concrete wall on the east side of the concrete bench was poured this past Monday.  He explained that it gives them some idea of the proximity of where their supplemental pumps will be to the raw water intake.  He also presented a picture of the concrete forms that was poured on Monday.  He added that they have already taken the forming down and the concrete will have to cure for about 7 days before they can backfill and begin putting the permanent piping in place in ground.  
Mr. Shelton then presented a graph showing the flow of the river in cubic feet per second over the last 30 days and they could see each time it rained they get these spikes up and flow will increase.  He also noted that the triangles across shows the average flow for the past 68 years and they could see they were quite a bit under that, so the drought was still pretty severe.
Mr. Shelton then showed a picture of the new pumps.  He added that they have been delivered to the water plant until they were ready to put them in.  He then presented another graph showing the depth of the river in feet along the side there, measured at the Settle Bridge U.S.G.S. Measuring Station.  The yellow line shows what the 2007 water depth did during the 90 days from June 1st to the end of August.  Currently they were graphing 2008 with this green line and they could see it is just a little bit under where the depths were at 2007 and the red line shows where the extreme drought was in 2002 to give them some relative idea where they stood.  He explained that typically the worst point they had came in late August and that was about 0.80 feet right at that level there and they were still able to pump okay without any assistance at that point.

Mayor Grogan asked if he would say that again, real firmly and out loud, that the City of Eden did not have a drought problem and that their industry was going to run, they were going to have the water.

Mr. Shelton replied they would make sure of that.  He then continued by showing another chart that showed how the drought stands across the State as of last week.  He explained that they certainly had the potential to have really bad summer but that they should be in good shape as far as their water system goes.

Mayor Grogan explained that his whole point was, he knew that in 2002 a comment was made about a drought and the headlines of the local newspaper the next day was that Eden was out of water.  All of the industries, Miller Brewing, National Textiles (now Hanes Brands), were concerned and that was the reason they have the pumps now and they were doing all of these things, to guarantee, unless the Mayo River or the Dan River goes dry, they were going to be in good shape.
Council Member Burnette asked Mr. Shelton how he would venture; knowing that they can see this and he knew that August was undetermined at this point, but it looked like they were going to be in better shape even now than they were in 2002 and they had enough water in 2002 as well.

Mr. Shelton replied that based on where they were at this point, they will be in better shape than 2002 but he would not be surprised if they did not actually have to put the new supplemental pumps in operation once that project was complete and it was all relative, if these little rain showers continues every 3 or 4 days, they would probably get by, it just depends on the weather. 

D. Engineering

Freedom Park 1.0 MG Elevated Composite Water Tank


Prep work for the painting of the tank bowl began on Monday, June 30th, prior to Utility Services, Inc. and 
Landmark, LLC reaching an agreement on the expected cost of the additional work that was to be done by Utility 
Services due to the shop primer supplied by Landmark not meeting specifications.  ARCADIS has indicated that 
the total credit due from Landmark to Utility Services is +/- $32,735.50.  Norris Construction continues to work on 
final grading.  The temporary fencing has been removed and location of the permanent fencing has been staked 
out.


The total value of the work completed by Landmark to date is $1,601,495.00; approximately 92% of the contract 
amount.


Panther Lane to Meadow Road 16” WM connector


The Meadow Road bore was completed on May 21st.  Pipe installation through the encasement piping and 
connections on both sides of the bore were completed soon after.  Hydrostatic pressure testing was completed on 
May 30th.  Additional testing of the line was completed and the new line was placed into service on June 11th.


The total value of the work completed by Garner-Murphy Construction, Inc. through the third pay request was 
$407,263.00; approximately 95% of the original contract amount.  Retained funds total $10,735.80.

Mr. Bev O’Dell, Director of Engineering, explained that the Freedom Park Elevated Water Tank prep work finally began on the painting of the tank bowl began on Monday, June 30th, prior to Utility Services, Inc. and Landmark, LLC reaching an agreement on the expected cost of the additional work that was to be done by Utility Services due to the shop primer supplied by Landmark not meeting specifications.  ARCADIS has indicated that the total credit due from Landmark to Utility Services is +/- $32,735.50, they were still negotiating that.  Norris Construction continues to work on final grading.  The temporary fencing has been removed and location of the permanent fencing has been staked 
out.  The total value of the work completed by Landmark to date is $1,601,495.00; approximately 92% of the contract amount.  He also noted that the interior walls of the tank have been sandblasted and they have had a field coating of zinc put on it.  He added that today they were actually sandblasting the bottom of the floor of the tank and also the interior ceiling.  After they have finished that they will finish the outside which should take about 3 or 4 weeks.  He also noted that today Nickelston Fence Company installed the posts for the permanent fencing.  
Council Member Ellis noted that he saw they were working on Saturdays and Sundays.
Mr. O’Dell replied that they were a bit behind due to some equipment problems.  He explained that yesterday they had a radiator to break and they had to get the repair hose part from High Point.  They have also had problems with hoses getting clogged.  Each day they have something minor, so they were getting behind and had to work this past Saturday and Sunday to try to get back on schedule.

Council Member Tuggle asked him to give a short overview of areas that will benefit the most from the elevated tank.
Mr. O’Dell replied that it would be everybody but the existing pressure zones, Dunn Street, Grand Oaks, as they will not necessarily benefit, but everybody else should.

Mr. O’Dell then moved onto the Panther Lane to Meadow Road 16” WM connector.  The Meadow Road bore was completed on May 21st.  Pipe installation through the encasement piping and connections on both sides of the bore were completed soon after.  Hydrostatic pressure testing was completed on 
May 30th.  Additional testing of the line was completed and the new line was placed into service on June 11th.  
The total value of the work completed by Garner-Murphy Construction, Inc. through the third pay request was $407,263.00; approximately 95% of the original contract amount.  Retained funds total $10,735.80.
E. Economic & Tourism Development

Tourism Monthly Report for June

EDEN SHOPPING BROCHURE


The brochure has been proofed several times and is currently at Wright Printing. We should receive the final 
product in 7 to 10 days. The brochure includes listings of restaurants, shopping venues, hotels/motels and special 
events.


RIVERFEST


Mike and I are working on finalizing the fundraising part of this project. Peggy Good and I are meeting one on one 
with the Olde Leaksville Downtown merchants this week to secure their monetary support for this event.


We met with Dan River Basin Association members on July 8 to discuss more river activity for the Riverfest 
weekend.  I will send a separate report describing these events. I believe that we should live up to the name – 
Riverfest.  


BIRDING TRAIL SIGNS


The County Tourism Development Authority purchased two of the Birding Trail signs to be placed in Eden. 
Darren Gatewood’s crew attached the signs on both sides of the Leaksville Landing Bridge. I have ordered two 
more that will be placed below the signs on Highway 87 and Harrington Highway directing drivers to the Wildlife 
Access at the boat landing on Bethlehem Church Road.


These signs are a four color image of the NC Birding Trail logo that measure 12 x 18.


LAND OF TWO RIVERS VIDEO  


I met with Richard Moore on Wednesday to discuss and revamp this project. I would like to start from ground zero 
with this project.  I still believe the video should celebrate Eden’s downtowns, historic places, special venues and 
rivers. It just needs to be shorter and more to the point with a more cutting edge look.  Audiences today have very 
little time and we need just to entice them to come and see more.

ADVERTISING


Have met with several advertisers of different publications ranging from a special piece for the News & Record to 
Carolina Heritage Magazine. ( It is amazing how quickly  they found out I was here. They  were the first visitors to 
greet me and want to meet. It is so nice to be needed.) We are evaluating all these and choosing the few that will 
benefit our mission the most.

POTTERY RECAP MEETING


This meeting was held in the Pottery Studio at Rockingham Community College with the Pottery Festival 
Committee on June 30.  Reviews from the potters that participated were very complimentary. The show was a big 
success and hats off to Mike Dougherty for making this a show where all the potters want to exhibit next year and 
it is the event of the year for many citizens of not just Eden but the Triad.


MAIN STREET AWARDS


We are working to submit several nominees for several different categories. The categories include everything 
from Best Façade Rehabilitation Project to Best Downtown Special Event. The awards will be given out in 
January at the Main Street Conference in Statesville.


STRATEGIC PLANNING


One very important thing that I would like to do is create a strong strategic plan that includes both short and long 
term goals as well as some dreaming for the Tourism Department. Being that this is a brand new position I want to 
have some direction and a roadmap you might say. This process would include the entire tourism board of 
directors, Dan River Basin Association reps, shopping district reps, City of Eden reps and anyone else interested in 
the process.  I have contacted Chuck Ewart of the Ewart Group to do the facilitating. He has an enormous amount 
of experience in this arena and is one of the best in the Southeast. We have tentatively set the dates for October 8 
& 9. These will be two half day sessions.
· 
October 8 – 1:15 pm until 5:00 p.m.

· 
October 9 – 8:00 am until 1:00 p.m.


CLEAN UP EDEN PROGRAM


We are working toward Phase I of the project. Piedmont Natural Gas has donated $1000, dump trucks and drivers 
and manpower for a clean-up day set for September 13. This is the weekend before Riverfest, which is perfect 
timing. Piedmont is wanting to do significant projects in each municipality in the County and this is what they 
want to do for Eden. Very soon we will begin a recruiting campaign to secure all the volunteers needed for that 
day.


We want this to be the kick-off for a yearlong awareness campaign. We do not want to stop with just a one day 
pick-up. We want to include activities in the classrooms, city-wide projects that include civic and church groups, 
billboard campaigns, etc. By the end of the year no one should be uneducated about the damaging effects of litter 
on our community. 


Mrs. Cindy Adams, Coordinator of Tourism and Special Events, began by thanking each member of 
Council for the wonderful opportunity she had been 
given.
She then reviewed current and upcoming 
projects.  


Economic Development Monthly Report for June

Industrial Recruitment/Retention


Eden Custom Processing


Wade Taylor and I called on General Manager Bill Melvin of this Eden business.  Currently, they employ twelve 
people in a recycling process for industrial fluids.  We discussed current business and future plans.


Tiger Tek


Wade Taylor and I called on owner Peter Mitchell of Tiger Tek and got a tour of their new Hwy 135 facility.  
Peter has had to evolve his business over the years to meet the changing face of manufacturing.  In the past, he was 
– as he puts it – a “hospital” for textile machinery in local plants.  Now, he works on smaller, more high tech 
motors that are shipped to his Stoneville facility from as far away as Washington State.  He continues to add 
personnel to meet the demands of customers and his very aggressive internet and telemarketing marketing 
strategies.  Peter is proud of the fact that every bit of upfitting of his new building came from Rockingham County 
contractors and companies.  We are going to use the benefits of having a Tiger Tek – a machine repair shop as 
good as any in the U.S. – in our county as a plus in industrial recruitment.


Existing Industry


I am working with Kerry Taylor of The Partnership for Economic and Tourism Development in reviewing their 
existing industry listing to drop closed customers and add new ones.  I will be part of the committee to review 
existing industry procedures in the near future.  I am also going to assist with two other committees.


Business Recruitment


Tractor Supply Company


This newest Eden business will open on July 26th. 


Peeble’s Department Store

They will open at Kingsway Plaza on the 23rd of September according to their store staff.


Main Street Update


New Businesses/Services


Naple’s Pizzeria and Italian Restaurant – Open


This newest Eden restaurant has opened at 629 Monroe Street in the Olde Leaksville Shopping District.  They 
have a variety of sandwich items, entrees, pizza, a lunch buffet and salad bar.  The owners have over 20 years of 
restaurant experience, so stop by to check out their delicious menu.


The Dance Store and More


This 665 Washington Street store will sell dance apparel, shoes, accessories and gifts, cheer uniforms, pompoms, 
socks, hair bows and more.  Owner Angel Harris opened on Thursday, 
July 10th.


House of Health – Has Moved


Owner Marty Wall opened in his new location in the former Mitchell’s Drug store at 6431 Washington Street.  
The new store has both front and rear entrances.

Riverhouse Gift and Gourmet


The prestigious line of “Life is Good” products have arrived at this 646-A Washington Street store.  Owner Ella 
Chatham was approved to sell these products by the company that is very selective in whom they allow to carry 
their items.


Streetscape Process


Washington Street


Comments have been very positive about the new streetlights.  Merchants and property owners have been advised 
of the street repaving process that NCDOT will be undertaking during the week of July 21st.  


Draper Village


Linda Wyatt was advised of the schedule for the streetscape project in Draper Village.  It is anticipated that the 
work will commence in early August.  


Truck Traffic

All local industrial and commercial companies are in the process of being contacted to advise their truckers and 
suppliers to follow the NC truck routes that do not include Washington Street, except for deliveries.  We are also 
contacting them to have their truckers about driving carefully on Fieldcrest Road which is a truck route.  


Restaurants


Two new restaurants will be announced in four-six weeks.

Mr. Mike Dougherty, Director of Economic & Business Development, gave his report on current and upcoming projects.

Council Member Tuggle commented that this was not necessarily related, but he was aware that the Lord’s Pantry [needed] a building.  He asked if he could just keep his eyes and ears open to try to look for something to help those folks out as he knew that they feed 300 to 400 people every week and it would be awful for them to not find another place.

Mr. Dougherty replied that he had contacted six building owners over the last few weeks about that but so far he had not been successful.

Mayor Grogan questioned how far west they were going on Washington Street to which Mr. Doughtery replied Patrick Street.  

Council Member Burnette clarified how far west with what to which Mayor Grogan replied, with paving.

Mr. Dougherty stated that he thought he meant the Streetscape.

Mrs. Stultz commented that it was likely to continue to Hamilton Street but she had not seen the exact plans.  She added that there have been considerable problems from Hamilton to Bridge Street.

Mayor Grogan pointed out that there were considerable problems all the way out to the city limits.
F. Parks, Recreation & Facility Maintenance 

Monthly Report for June

The Parks and Recreation Department will be offering several events at Freedom Park and other Parks and 
Recreation facilities during the month of July 2008.


The Mill Avenue Pool (Draper Pool) will be open from 10:00 a.m. – 1:00 p.m. Monday – Friday for summer day 
camps, groups and swim lessons, and from 1:00 p.m. – 6:00 p.m. for open swim time for the public.  The pool will 
be available for rental from6:30 p.m. – 8:30 p.m. Monday – Sunday.  The cost is $3.00 for daily admission for City 
residents and $4.00 for non-residents, the City resident season pass is $35.00 and $45.00 for non-residents, and the 
cost for pool rentals is $42. 00 for 20 swimmers or less, $62.00 for 30 swimmers or less, and $86.00 for 40 
swimmers or less.  For more information, please contact the Parks and Recreation Department at 623-2110.


The Parks and Recreation Summer Day Camp program began on June 16 and will run through August 15, 2008.  
This program is held at the Bridge Street Recreation Center Monday – Friday from 8:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m.  The 
participants are involved in arts and crafts, sports activities, swimming and go on field trips on a regular basis.  
The cost is $250 for City residents and $260 for non-city residents.


The Concert in the Park for July will be held on Saturday, July 26, 2008 at 6:30 p.m. at the Eden Kiwanis 
Amphitheater.  The featured artist will be the U-Turn Band.  This event is free to the public and concessions will 
be available for purchase.

Mr. Johnny Farmer, Director of Parks & Recreation, gave his monthly report to the City Council.
G. Police 

Statistical Report
H. Fire – No Report
I. Planning & Inspections - No Report
J. City Attorney - No Report
K. City Manager- No Report
CONSENT AGENDA:
(a) Approval and adoption of minutes:  June 17 and June 30, 2008.  
A motion was made by Council Member Epps seconded by Council Member Tuggle to approve the Consent Agenda.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.  
CLOSED SESSION:
Closed Session in accordance with G.S. 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel. 

A motion was made by Council Member Tuggle seconded by Council Member Ellis to go into closed session in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(6) for discussion of Personnel.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

OPEN SESSION:

A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Epps to return to Open Session.  All Council Members present voted in favor of this motion.

ADJOURNMENT:












A motion was made by Council Member Turner seconded by Council Member Epps to adjourn.  All Council Members voted in favor of this motion.
                                                          














Respectfully submitted





























 ____________________________
Sheralene S. Thompson, CMC                                             
City Clerk

ATTEST:

________________

John E. Grogan

Mayor 
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